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Sudbourne Primary School 

 
Minutes of a meeting of the Strategic FGB of  

Sudbourne Primary School held remotely via Microsoft Teams  
on Thursday 16th July 2020 at 6.00 p.m. 

 
 
In attendance 
 
Ms Kemi Arogundade (KA)  Associate Member 
Mr Richard Blackmore (RB)  Headteacher 
Ms Dalia Goldberg (DG)  Co-opted Governor 
Mr Usman Javed (UJ)   Co-opted Governor 
Mr David Lara (DL)   Co-opted Governor 
Ms Sinéad McBrearty (SM)  Co-opted Governor 
Ms Holly Mellors (HM)  Associate Member 
Ms Veena Natarajan (VN)  Parent Governor 
Mr Giacomo Occhipinti  Associate Member 
Ms Brigid O’ Leary (BOL)  Co-opted Governor 
Ms Penny Porter-Mill (PPM)  Co-opted Governor 
Ms Hannah Sheehan (HS)  Local Authority Governor 
Mr Chris Taylor (CT)   Parent Governor 
 
Present 
 
Ms Alison Andrews (AA)  Clerk, Clerking and Appeals Associates Ltd  
 
 
1. WELCOME, INTRODUCTION AND APOLOGIES 

 
HS welcomed Governors to the meeting. Apologies for absence were received from 
Megs Middleton. 
 
RESOLVED: that the apologies for absence received from Megs Middleton were 
consented to. 
 
 

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
 
None. 
 
 

3. GOVERNING BOARD MEMBERSHIP 
 
Appointments 
 
The Governing Board voted to elect Usman Javed as a Co-opted Governor for a term of 
four years. 
 
RESOLVED: that after a unanimous vote in favour, Usman Javed was appointed as Co-
opted Governor for a term of four years. 
 
Resignations  
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PPM stated that she was to resign from her role as Co-opted Governor with immediate 
effect. PPM stated however, that she would be happy to remain involved with Sudbourne 
Primary School’s Governing Board. HS asked Governors whether there were any 
objections to appointing PPM as an Associate Member from September 2020. There 
were no objections. 
 
RESOLVED: that from September 2020 PPM would be appointed as an Associate 
Member for the academic year 2020-2021. 
 
End of Office pending 
 
Holly Mellors:  Associate Member - 31st August 2020 
Giacomo Occhipinti: Associate Member - 31st August 2020  
 
Vacancies 
 
HS stated that there was one Parent Governor vacancy and one Co-opted Governor 
vacancy and that election procedures for each position would commence in September 
2020. 
 
RESOLVED: that the procedures for electing Governors for the Parent Governor vacancy 
and the Co-opted vacancy would commence in September 2020. 
 
 

4. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING HELD ON 12TH JUNE 2020 
 
The minutes of the meeting held on the 12th June 2020 were circulated to the meeting. 

 
RESOLVED: that the minutes of the meeting held on the 12th June 2020 were approved 
as an accurate record of the meeting. 
 
 

5. MATTERS ARISING 
 
KA informed Governors that the costings for the new catering company had been set and 
that from September 2020, to cover the costs, meal prices needed to increase as follows: 
 

• pupil meal – from £2.51 to £2.55 
• staff meal – from £3.25 to £3.30. 

 
KA advised the increases were solely to cover costs and that the prices were in line with 
local trends and that the school had not increased meal prices in four years. HS stated 
that the increase had been discussed more fully at the Resources Committee. 
 
Governors agreed the increase in meal prices from September 2020. 
 
RESOLVED: that Governors agreed the increase in meal prices with effect from 
September 2020. 
 
 

6. CHAIR’S ACTION 
 
None. 
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7. HEADTEACHER’S REPORT 

 
RB gave a verbal update to Governors regarding the risk assessment for September 
2020 opening which included the following points: 
 

• the school planned to open to all year groups on 7th September 2020 
• there would be 1.75 hour slots for year groups to come into the school for 

transition to new classes on 3rd and 4th September 2020, where pupils would meet 
their new teacher and TA 

• class groups were to replace the pods which had been in operation since 
lockdown 

• there would be staggered entry and exit times; EYFS and KS1 would start at 8.45 
a.m. and finish at 3.00 p.m., KS2 would start at 9.00 a.m. and finish at 3.15 p.m. 

• breakfast club would be offered from 7th September and have a 7.45 a.m. start 
• the school hoped that Kid City would be able to offer their after-school provision 

from 3.30 p.m. until 6.00 p.m. 
• all hygiene measures were in place and ongoing 
• tables in classrooms would be front facing wherever possible 
• there would be staggered breaks and lunchtimes 
• there would be one-way systems in place wherever possible 
• social stories were being sent out to SEND children to aid with understanding of 

the measures put in place 
• EHCP and vulnerable children would be dedicated some time on the 3rd and 4th 

September 
• specialist teachers would be coming into school and would be risk assessed 
• an NQT had been recruited to cover maternity leave 
• Ellie Hughes had replaced Kat Filmer-Bennett 
• the school had replaced both phase two and phase three leaders with Steph 

Clements and Grace McClean, respectively. 
 

RB invited questions. 
 
Governors asked of the financial impact of measures put in place to mitigate Covid-19 
related risk. RB stated there had been some costs, but some savings had been made 
due to not replacing maternity cover between June and September and that there had 
been no appointment of an Assistant Headteacher between April and August. KA noted 
that all alterations had been covered in the budget and costs were offset to ensure the 
school was meeting the needs of the children. 
 
Governors asked what the most challenging aspect of September opening was. RB 
stated that he was concerned about the new Year 6 and their performance considering 
they were a very vulnerable group. RB noted that he hoped for the school to support the 
Year 6 groups as much as possible so they would be well-prepared for their transition to 
secondary school.  
 
RB stated that there would need to be a spending decision, in terms of additional support 
for Year 6s, made by 4th November at the latest. RB recognised the forthcoming financial 
impact of the increase in pension contributions for support staff. KA noted that the 
appointment of a new Assistant Headteacher may need to be delayed, to cover the cost 
of additional support for the Year 6 groups. RB noted that in terms of additional support 
for Year 6, the school was currently in an unknown position and that the school would 
know more in September.  
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Governors asked of staff morale considering the challenges in adapting to new ways of 
working due to Covid-19 implications. RB stated that the staff had been excellent rising 
to the unprecedented challenges and that he felt staff were supportive of each other. KD 
agreed that while there were mixed emotions throughout the period, the staff at 
Sudbourne were very supportive of each other and that RB and SLT had been particularly 
understanding and supportive. 
 
Governors asked of the additional liability for pension contributions. KA stated that it was 
approximately £80,000.00 and that the school had hoped it would be a phased increase 
but was waiting for more information. Governors noted that it would be prudent to find 
some clarity so the school could work quickly to draw up options and to avoid a deficit 
budget for 2021-2022 as much as possible. Governors briefly discussed revenue raising 
opportunities which included school merging and current staff taking up leadership roles 
to negate the necessity to externally advertise for the Assistant Headteacher position. 
 
RB also stated that he found the prospect of a second wave of Covid-19 very challenging 
regarding the way the school would manage educational provision both in school and 
online. Governors asked what support they could give and whether the school had 
considered a blended learning model. RB noted that the school had considered that but 
had mixed feelings about how to proceed with online learning especially given that it was 
most appropriate for older children but more challenging for younger children.  
 
RESOLVED: that the Governing Board would draw up options to mitigate against a future 
deficit budget. 
 
 

8. VERBAL COVID-19 UPDATE 
 
See Item 7. 
 

 
9. PARENT/STAFF SURVEY UPDATES 

 
Draft parent and staff questionnaires had been circulated to Governors.  
 
Governors discussed the merits of including staff perceptions of a three-to-five-year 
vision for the school within the questionnaire considering that more responses to more 
Covid-19 related wellbeing issues may be more pertinent. Governors agreed that the 
staff questionnaire should include more Covid-19 focused questions initially and that a 
questionnaire which included future vision for the school would be developed at a later 
date. VN agreed that she would liaise with KA to work more on the questionnaire and 
that she would distribute the final version to Governors by Monday 20th July 2020. 
Governors agreed that the questionnaires should be sent to staff via the Governor email 
address in an attempt to prompt openness of responses. 
 
Governors agreed that the parent questionnaire should focus on the parent experience 
of the school since March, including how well supported they felt with online learning. 
Governors agreed that the parent questionnaire would be sent via the school email by 
21st August 2020. VN agreed that she would liaise with KA to complete the final version. 
 
RESOLVED: that VN would liaise with KA to finalise both the staff and parent 
questionnaires and to circulate questionnaires to Governors. 
 
 

10. MEETING DATES FOR NEXT YEAR AND FINALISED COMMITTEE STRUCTURE 
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The Governing Board meeting dates for 2020-2021 had been circulated to the meeting. 
 
HS gave a brief rationale for the change in the Committee structure.  
 
HS informed Governors of Summer informal Governor meeting dates as follows: 
 

• 11th August 2020 at 2.00 – 3.00 p.m. 
• 21st August 2020 at 10.00 – 11.00 a.m. 

 
UJ agreed that he would set up and send the link to Governors for the meeting on the 
11th August 2020. DL agreed that he would set up and send the link to Governors for the 
meeting on the 21st August 2020. AA agreed she would circulate the dates to Governors. 

 
RESOLVED:  

1. that UJ would send the 11th August meeting link to Governors 
2. that DL would send the 21st August meeting link to Governors 
3. that AA would circulate the informal meeting dates to Governors. 

 
 

11. SCHOOL FINANCIAL VALUE STANDARD 
 
KA signposted Governors to The Key to develop understanding of asking meaningful 
questions to the School Financial Value Standard. KA noted that she would download 
the useful document and circulate it to Governors. 
 
RESOLVED: that KA would circulate SFVS document to Governors. 
 

 
12. DATE OF NEXT MEETING 

 
• FGB: Thursday 17th September 2020 

 
 
13. ITEMS FOR NEXT MEETING 

 
• September opening update 

 
 

14. ANY URGENT OTHER BUSINESS, AGREED WITH THE CHAIR IN ADVANCE 
 
None. 
 
 
Meeting closed 7.47 p.m. 
 
 
CHAIR’S SIGNATURE:…………………… 
 
DATE SIGNED:....../......../........ 

 


